
COLUMBIA RIVER REGIONAL FORUM 
TECHNICAL MANAGEMENT TEAM 

April 13, 2007 CONFERENCE CALL 
 

FACILITATOR’S SUMMARY NOTES ON FUTURE ACTIONS 
Facilitator: Robin Harkless 

Notes: Erin Halton 
 
The following notes are a summary of issues that are intended to point out future actions 
or issues that may need further discussion at upcoming meetings. These notes are not 
intended to be the “record” of the meeting, only a reminder for TMT members. 
 
Updates  
Cathy Hlebechuk, COE, said that the April final water supply forecast data had been 
added to the posted version of the spring/summer update to the Water Management Plan.  
Jim Adams, COE, said that the official meeting minutes from the 4/4 meeting had been 
posted on the TMT website.  
 
Little Goose Hydrophone Installation 
Bernard Klatte, COE, updated TMT on the Walla Walla COE’s request to curtail spill at 
Little Goose for hydrophone work.  COE policy officials and legal counsel will meet with 
BPA and other signatories to the 2007 FCRPS Fish Operations Agreement discuss policy 
around spill mitigation.  Klatte reported that the USGS offered to double up their work 
crews and reduce the original outage from 4 to 2 hours maximum and could implement 
the outage sooner, on 4/13.  Klatte presented this to those present at the FPOM meeting 
held on 4/12.  Klatte asked Salmon Managers for input on this recommendation: 

• NOAA: supports the request 
• OR: no objection 
• ID: no objection 
• CRITFC: did not object to the request 
• BOR: no objection 
• BPA: no objection  
• USFWS, present at the FPOM meeting on 4/12: no objection 

 
TMT members expressed the desire to have policies in place for fish protection measures 
when there is ‘human error.’  From the COE’s perspective, the current 2007 Agreement 
requires higher level, legal and policy discussions prior to action – and the COE will 
continue to review requests on a case by case basis.  Idaho requested an update to TMT 
on results of the policy discussions at the next TMT meeting.    

 
Action: There will be a 2-hour spill curtailment at Little Goose on 4/13, to allow 
for hydrophone work.   

 
Lower Granite RSW Outage 
Bernard Klatte, COE, relayed a request from USGS for access into the boat restricted 
zone for acoustic drogue testing.  This work would require shutting down the RSW.  This 
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request was discussed at FPOM, but since fish passage numbers at LWG are high and the 
lack of cost vs. benefit analysis has not been presented, the operation was not supported.  
Russ Kiefer, ID, noted that due to the climb in passage over the last 5 days, the benefit 
information gathered with an outage at this time would have to be ‘pretty significant’ for 
him to support it.  NOAA and OR said they would not be able to consider the outage 
without more information/analysis. 

 
Action/Next Steps: Bernard Klatte, COE, will inquire whether USGS plans to do 
a cost/benefit analysis and/or wishes to proceed with the request, and share that 
with TMT. 

 
Chum Emergence Update 
Rick Kruger, OR, reported on two graphs linked to the TMT agenda, showing chum 
emergence dates extending into May.  Rick said that there were 52 observed fish on 2/26, 
46 fish on 3/9, and 40 were observed on 4/12, indicating a ‘second peak’ in emergence, 
likely due to late spawning.  Kruger added that it would be premature to end the 13' 
tailwater restriction until mid-May. 

 
Next Steps:  Chum emergence will be on TMT meeting agendas until emergence 
concludes. 

 
Dworshak Flood Control Elevations 
Cathy Hlebechuk, COE, said that flood control elevations are determined and adjusted by 
actual and forecasted inflows, and shared three scenarios based on three different average 
inflows.  Hlebechuk sent an email out to TMT following the conference call, which gave 
details on the COE’s short-term plan for operations and projected options for flood 
control elevations through the end of April. 

 
Next Steps:  Dworshak operations will be on the agenda for the TMT meeting on 
4/18. 

 
Bonneville Outage on 4/16 
Jim Adams, COE, reminded TMT of a scheduled outage at Bonneville powerhouse 1, 
from 0700 – 1700 on 4/16.  BPA asked TMT members to indicate their preference for 
operating outside of 1% vs. flows of greater than 100 kcfs, should one of the two become 
necessary during the outage: ID, NOAA, and OR said they preferred operations outside 
1%, COE and BOR deferred to the Salmon Managers, and CRITFC was neutral.   

 
Action/Next Steps: BPA will do everything it can to minimize impacts, and will 
operate outside of 1% only if it becomes necessary during the outage.  

 
Next face-to-face TMT meeting: April 18th  
Agenda items will include: 
• Dworshak Operations 
• Updated ESP / STP  
• Transport Review 
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• Procedure for Night Caps at Little Goose 
• Priest Rapids Update 
• Schedule for Start of Transport 
• Chum Emergence 
• Little Goose Navigation Lock Update 
• Ice Harbor Minimum Generation Operation 
• WMP Spring/Summer Update – Comments Review 
• Operations Review 
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Columbia River Regional Forum 
Technical Management Team Conference Call 

April 13, 2007 
 
1. Welcome and Introductions 
 
 Today’s TMT meeting was chaired by Cathy Hlebechuk and facilitated by 
Robin Harkless, with representatives from COE, Oregon, CRITFC, BOR, 
Montana, BPA,  NOAA, and Idaho participating in the call. The following is a 
summary (not a verbatim transcript) of the topics discussed and decisions made 
at the meeting. Any comments on these notes should be given to Cathy 
Hlebechuk or brought to the next TMT meeting. 
 
2. Review Meeting Minutes 
 

The official meeting minutes for April 4 have been posted on the TMT 
website for review, Hlebechuk said.  
 
3. Little Goose Hydrophone Installation 
 

Bernard Klatte (COE) updated TMT on the request from COE’s Walla 
Walla district to close the spillway at Little Goose for up to four hours. 
Representatives from the COE policy office and the Office of Legal Counsel will 
meet with BPA representatives to come up with a policy on mitigating spill 
requests such as this one. The USGS researchers believe they can complete the 
hydrophone work in two hours.  

 
At the FPOM meeting held April 12 at McNary, participants said there is 

value to listed fish in adjusting the hydrophones to complete the research, and 
they consented to a spillway outage at Little Goose from noon to 2 pm today. At 
today’s TMT meeting, representatives from NOAA, CRITFC, BOR and BPA and 
Oregon did not object to the outage. While Rick Kruger (Oregon) gave his 
consent, he expressed concern that it took three days for policy discussions to 
happen. Responding quickly to unforeseen circumstances that impede planned 
fish protection measures should be part of TMT’s job. Kruger noted that TMT 
emergency protocols include a section on emergency response actions to offset 
adverse effects. 

 
When an executive declares an emergency, that protocol would go into 

effect, Klatte said. Smaller changes to the Fish Passage Plan, such as this 
outage, require COE’s Office of Legal Counsel to consult with other legal 
signatories to the 2007 agreement. COE will continue to make decisions on a 
case by case basis, after discussion with TMT members, Hlebechuk said. Kruger 
asked to be updated on policy development regarding offset spill. 
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4. Lower Granite RSW Outage 
 

Earlier this week, USGS researchers sent Bernard Klatte (COE) an email 
requesting that the RSW at Lower Granite be shut down for a few hours so they 
can enter the boating restricted zone near the forebay and powerhouse spillway. 
FPOM didn’t favor the request, and the researchers didn’t follow up. 
Nevertheless, Klatte wanted TMT’s opinion for the record.  

 
Such decisions should be based on a cost/benefit analysis of whether the 

cost to fish is worth getting the information, Kiefer said. Without further 
information, he’d have to say no. NOAA, Idaho, and Oregon representatives 
agreed with this response. Klatte said he would try to get more information. In the 
meantime the request will be put on hold, unless something new comes to light. 
 
5. End of Chum Emergence  
 

Chum fry are expected to emerge through mid-May, Rick Kruger (Oregon) 
said. The peak catch was 52 fish on Feb. 26, which is twice as many as any 
other day until March 9, when 46 fry were caught. It appears that the first peak on 
Feb. 26 may have been emergence from early spawners, Kruger said. Now that 
water levels are dropping, sampling is probably more effective, which may be 
part of the reason for the increased catches recently. Peak emergence of late 
spawners appears to be happening now. Kruger said chum fry are expected to 
be in the gravel through mid-May, so the 13-foot tailwater restriction will need to 
be extended well into May. Hlebechuk requested that this item be kept on TMT 
agendas until chum spawning ends. 
 
6. Dworshak End of Month Flood Control Elevation 
  

As reported at the last TMT meeting, the end of month flood control target 
elevation was 1,574.8 feet. Since then, Hlebechuk said the COE’s Hydrologic 
Engineering Branch calculated a different flood control elevation based on 
projected inflows, called a flood control refill curve. The end of month flood 
control elevation is either the flood control refill curve, which gives a 95% 
confidence of filling the project by end June, or the standard flood control target 
elevation, whichever is higher.  

 
Hlebechuk asked the hydrologic engineers to run sensitivity analyses to 

three different scenarios consisting of 7, 11, and 15 kcfs inflows during the rest of 
April. Resulting end of April flood control elevations were as follows: 

 
• With an average 7 kcfs inflow for the rest of April the end of April flood 

control elevation was 7 kcfs inflows = 1,572.6 feet. 
• With an average of 7 kcfs inflow for the rest of April, the end of April flood 

control elevation was 11 kcfs inflows = 1,573.4 feet. 
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• With an average 11 kcfs inflow for the rest of April, the end of April flood 
control elevation was 1,582 feet.  
These flood control elevations are recalculated weekly based actual inflow 

to the current date and STP inflows through the rest of April. Bottom line: The 
Corps will need to adjust flows if necessary to reach the end of month flood 
control elevation, whatever it is, while keeping in mind the salmon managers’ 
desire for a smooth refill, high outflows later in the month and an avoidance of 
spill, especially to the gas cap.  

 
Kiefer liked the concept of the flood control refill curve. If more snowpack 

melts earlier and there’s less above the reservoir, the risk of spilling is reduced 
because more water has left the river system early. If that happens, it would 
make sense to keep the reservoir. On the other hand, if temperatures drop,and 
more snowmelt is waiting to descend, more flood control will be needed. Kiefer 
wanted the COE to have the flexibility to adjust current outflows of 7.6 kcfs if 
conditions warrant. TMT will discuss this issue further on April 18. 

 
7. Other Miscellaneous Issues 
 
 Jim Adams (COE) reminded TMT that on Jan. 31 they agreed to a unit 
outage at Bonneville April 16, which is next Monday, 7 am to 5 pm. Hopefully the 
entire operation will require less than 100 kcfs of spill.  
 

April forecast data have been posted to the Water Management Plan 
spring/summer update, Hlebechuk said. Commenters now have access to the 
most current forecast information. 
 
 BPA has asked for a tailwater variance of a foot at the Bonneville Dam 
tailwater on Monday, April 16, to accommodate the scheduled second 
powerhouse outage.  Staying within the daily tailwater variation may require more 
spill for a few hours, Scott Bettin (BPA) said. He asked TMT which they would 
prefer – if a choice must be made – spilling more than 100 kcfs per hour through 
the day on April 16, or operating the available units at the Bonneville first 
powerhouse outside 1% peak efficiency while meeting the Bi Op spill level.  If 
inflows are approximately 220-240 kcfs, some 60 kcfs would need to be stored in 
a pool upstream of Bonneville Dam. If BPA is unable to store it, spill will exceed 
100 kcfs in the very first hour of ramping down, and spilling more than 100 kcfs 
has been associated with TDG levels of 120% or more in the tailrace. Bettin 
reminded TMT that tailwater elevations aren’t allowed to drop more than 4 feet a 
day, or 2 feet an hour. The purpose of these restrictions is to minimize adult 
fallback and not exceed the gas cap.  Warrendale gage has been showing TDG 
levels of around 116% in the tailrace, which means 4 feet of elevation above 13 
feet would be needed for depth compensation if there is spill, Adams said. 
 
 Because there are still chum fry in the gravel and water column needing 
protection, it would be preferable to go outside the 1% limit if we have to, Russ 
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Kiefer (Idaho) said. Without the chum, Kiefer would have been willing to accept 
TDG levels up to 125% in the tailrace. NOAA and Oregon representatives agreed 
with this response. Given the priorities, BPA will exceed 1% peak efficiency at 
the Bonneville first powerhouse first if necessary, then spill above 100 kcfs only 
as a last resort, Bettin said. Spill would require additional depth compensation, 
Adams said.  
 
8. Next TMT Meeting 
 
 The next meeting will be in person on April 18, 2007. Agenda items will 
include Dworshak operations; updated ESP and STP information; transportation 
for research; the start of routine transportation operations; a procedure for 
nighttime spill caps at Little Goose; a Little Goose navigation lock update; a 
Priest Rapids update; minimum generation at Ice Harbor; the WMP 
spring/summer update; Dworshak follow-up from today’s meeting; and the usual 
operations review. This meeting summary prepared by consultant Pat Vivian. 
 
Name Affiliation 
Jim Adams COE 
Cathy Hlebechuk COE 
Bernard Klatte COE 
Paul Wagner NOAA 
Kyle Dittmer CRITFC 
John Roache BOR 
Tony Norris BPA 
Scott Bettin BPA 
Robyn MacKay BPA 
Dan Spear BPA 
Russ George WMCI 
Margaret Filardo FPC 
Russ Kiefer Idaho 
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